MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 

HELD AT THE GUILD HALL, ASTON CANTLOW 

ON THURSDAY 18th AUGUST 2011 – NO. 44

Present: 
Cllr. Simmons, Chairman, Cllr. Harvey, Cllr. Reid.

Councillors are reminded of their duty to consider all aspects of equal opportunities, crime prevention, unlawful discrimination, and other best practice when making decisions at the meeting
1. Apologies:
Cllr. Hardy, Cllr. Findlay, District Cllr. Sir William Lawrence
2. Public Participation:

Mr. Anslow, a resident of Guild Road, reported that on four occasions in the space of nine days properties in Guild Road were without mains water due to burst pipes.  He asked if the Parish Council would look into these incidents on behalf of the residents and expressed an opinion that the problems may have occurred as a result of the works carried out some twelve to fourteen months ago, when underground electricity cables were laid in a direct line with the water pipes. Cllr. Simmons agreed that the Clerk should contact Severn Trent with these concerns.

Ms. Lydia Pemberton was attending as an observer who has expressed interest in being co-opted onto the Council.

Cllr. Simmons welcomed Ms. Pemberton to the village and thanked her for expressing an interest in the Parish Council.

Mr. Hodgson, the Parish Paths Partnership co-ordinator, advised that he has looked at the capabilities of Parish on Line and Ordnance Survey Open Space web applications, on behalf of the Council, primarily for use to map the parish walks.  He has produced a power point presentation for the Community Forum in September and asked that the projector and screen be made available for this.  Cllr. Simmons advised that On Line mapping is an agenda item for the Parish Council meeting in September and Mr. Hodgson was asked if he could provide a report as he has already indicated that he will be unable to attend the meeting.

Mr. Hodgson enquired whether the Council is aware that Peter Bones, WCC is now heavily involved with the proposed Flood Alleviation Scheme.  Cllr. Simmons advised that he and Mr. Twynam, former Aston Cantlow Parish Councillor, had a very useful meeting with Mr. Bones in February this year when they toured the Parish and inspected all flood prone sites. At that time Mr. Bones was unaware of the proposed Brook Road scheme. His role as Flood Risk Manager, was to prepare the county wide assessment of flood risk in the form of a Flood Risk Strategy that WCC had to submit to the Environmental Agency.  Subsequent funding levels from the Agency will be determined by its evaluation of the Strategy. Cllr. Simmons also advised that we believe the first stage of the Brook Road scheme is due to begin this Autumn when the hedge will be removed and the ditch widened.

Cllr. Simmons thanked Mr. Hodgson for attending the meeting.

Cllr. Simmons drew Councillors’ attention to page 44 of the Good Councillor Guide which states that Councillors have a duty to attend meetings and that illness or work commitments are acceptable reasons for being unable to make it.
3. Declaration of Personal and Prejudicial Interests:

                      Cllr. Simmons declared a personal and prejudicial interest in

the agenda item for the Community Computer.

Cllr. Reid declared a personal interest in the agenda item for the Community Computer as he is a member of Aston Cantlow Club.

4. Minutes:

Cllrs. Harvey and Reid accepted the proposed alterations/additions to the agenda item for the E5341.

 The minutes of the previous meeting were approved as 
 amended and signed   
5. Appointment of Vice Chairman:
Cllr. Simmons proposed that Cllr. Harvey be appointed, seconded by Cllr. Reid.  Cllr. Hardy had provided written confirmation of her agreement to this appointment.
6. Reports from and Referrals to District & County Cllrs:
No reports received.
7. Communications relating to previous minutes:

Cllr. Simmons expressed thanks to Cllr. Hobbs for investigating the issue of WCC consultations being sent out late and providing the Council with very little time to respond. Cllr. Hobbs had forwarded an email from Kushal Birla, Head of Customer Service, Resources Group, WCC who assured him that they are taking actions following the feedback he provided.

All other communications had been circulated prior to the meeting.

8. Other communications:

E5341: It was agreed that Cllr. Simmons would draft a response

to a letter received from Mr. Evans expressing his disappointment that the Parish Council has asked Cllr. Hobbs not to pursue the re-designation of the E5341.  Mr. Evans also asked if we would elaborate on the assurances that are being sought by Cllr. Hobbs as these were not mentioned in the original minutes published on the website.

SDC Grounds Maintenance: The current contract will end in twenty months and work has now started on considering the new contract from April 2013. A short questionnaire has been provided to indicate the Parish Council’s view on future provision. 

Having monitored the verge maintenance this season it was provisionally agreed that we would wish to maintain the current level of service.  The Clerk was asked to contact Tony Perks, Head of Technical Services, for clarification regarding the District Council’s intentions regarding the new contract and the proposals in the Open Public Services White Paper with reference to delegation of such work being down to local town and parish councils.

VASA Membership: All agreed that the Clerk should register the Parish Council for membership. 

9. Prioritisation of incoming communications:

Numerous communications are being received from the new WCC Newsroom.  Cllr. Reid proposed that all communications from the newsroom be forwarded to the Chairman in the first instance for him/her to decide in liaison with the Clerk which items should be circulated to all Cllrs.. Seconded by Cllr. Harvey and agreed by all.

10. SDC Draft Tourism Strategy:

Cllr. Reid has agreed to take the lead on this item and will respond to the consultation on behalf of the Parish Council.  Cllr. Findlay has passed her notes to him for inclusion. Cllr. Reid will circulate a draft to Cllrs. once he has collated all comments.  The closing date for the submission is 31st August 2011.

Cllr. Simmons proposed that Cllr. Reid attend the workshop at Stratford Armouries on 26th September where stakeholders will be invited to help with the development of a five year delivery plan. Cllr. Harvey seconded this proposal which was agreed.
11. Quarterly Financial Statement:
The Clerk had circulated the statement for the first quarter of 2011/12 in a revised format designed to better show use of reserves and enable comparison with the agreed budget in a more easy to understand and useable format. This was received and noted by the council.

12.  Oil Purchasing Syndicate:

Cllr. Simmons reported that twelve householders have responded to the notice placed in the Village Vine, one of whom would be prepared to join a small co-ordinating scheme.  

The syndicate in Wootton Wawen has invited residents of the Parish with B95 postcodes to “piggy back” on their scheme and contact details have been passed to those who have expressed interest.  If for any reason the arrangement with Wootton Wawen doesn’t work out, Cllr. Harvey has offered to co-ordinate a scheme for Aston Cantlow.

13. Government Open Public Services White Paper: 
Cllr. Simmons attended a workshop arranged by WALC which indicates strengthening the role of town and parish councils.  It was understood that a response based on input by delegates at this workshop will be forwarded by WALC to NALC on behalf of its member Councils.  Cllr. Simmons had drafted a response on behalf of the Parish Council and it was proposed by Cllr. Reid and seconded by Cllr. Harvey, that this should be sent to the National Association of Local Councils with a copy to WALC.
14. Warwickshire County Council’s Big Society Fund:

Cllr. Simmons had notified members of the Community Forum of the availability of this fund and it was agreed that if any organisation has a proposed project in mind it should apply on its own behalf.

15. Planning Application Consultations:
There were no new planning applications to consider.

16. Upgrade to Neighbourhood Plan:
The Aston Cantlow Parish Appraisal, adopted in 2000, is somewhat out of date and Cllrs. are keen to upgrade it into a Neighbourhood/Parish Plan.  Cllr. Simmons will raise this item at the Community Forum with a view to establishing a steering group to take this forward. It was previously agreed that within the ACPC Cllr. Harvey and Cllr. Reid will be  taking the lead on this project.
17. Events Working Party: 


It was agreed that the Parish Council believes, that in order to revitalise the parish as a community and build on the website project, it would be beneficial to put to the partner organisations’ representatives the idea of having a group that would co-ordinate events in the parish,  either revitalising ones that had previously been run or creating new ones.  All agreed that this would have a significant impact on the parish and that Cllr Simmons would raise this suggestion at the Community Forum in September for feedback.

18. Queen’s Diamond Jubilee Beacons:
The District Council is encouraging Parish Councils to participate in a nationwide co-ordinated lighting of Jubilee Beacons. Cllr. Simmons will make mention of this at the Community Forum to encourage a small group to co-ordinate the event. 

19. Participative Budgeting:
Cllrs. agreed with the concept of Participative Budgeting having reviewed documents and looked at a video outlining other parish’s successes with this new process.  The Cllrs agreed that this could again have a significant impact on the parish whereby the residents would have an opportunity to help determine the level of the Parish Precept and how funds would or could be spent within the parish.   

20. Payment of Outstanding Invoices:

Aston Cantlow Village Hall




£  30.00 (200312)

21. Items for consideration at next meeting:
· Audit of non listed properties of historic interest.
· Parish Online, Ordnance Survey Open Space and use of digital mapping.

· Parish Paths Partnership (P3) Agreement

· Update of Emergency Plan

· Flooding Working Party and use of SDC Flood Grant 2008

· Quality Council Scheme

· Community Forum

· Community Website & Computer Project

· Clerk’s Salary payments

· Computer back up arrangements

· Local Government Pensions

· National Planning Policy Framework

· Village Vine Reports

· SDC Grounds maintenance contract
22. Date of Next Meeting:  

The next meeting will be at the Guild Hall at 7.00p.m.on




Tuesday 20th September 2011.

23. Community Website:
i. Future management arrangements:

David Hannaford has very kindly said he is happy to continue as the technical advisor.

It was agreed there would be no single overall project co-ordinator taking over that role from Cllr Simmons but that the role will be handled collectively by the council. Cllr Hardy had agreed to continue as the council’s content Editor. Feedback from the Community Forum on the 28th September would be considered at the October council meeting and in future the website would be an agenda item every quarter to ensure that it is considered and any issues dealt with immediately.

ii. It was agreed that listings should be free of charge but donations towards running costs would be requested for the sponsors’ page for firms based in the Parish or providing a service to the Parish.

In principle it was agreed that some form of paid advertising could be of benefit and therefore this will be investigated further.
24. Community Forum in September:
     Cllr. Simmons had previously circulated a proposed running order               

     for the Forum meeting and it was agreed by all that this was
     acceptable.   

25. Community Computer:
i. Responses to Village Vine Notice:

It was concluded that, given the low level of response to the notice in the August Village Vine which invited expressions of interest in receiving or giving training on the computer, there would be little point in arranging a formal Parish Council launch event but a notice would be placed in the Village Vine. Unless there was a significant response to a repeat notice there was also no justification for setting up any sort of training working party and training would be organised on an informal ad-hoc basis.
ii. Hosting Agreement with the Club:

It was agreed that the Community Computer hosting Agreement should be concluded as soon as possible and subject only to the Appendices being mutually agreed and the council’s budget not being exceeded.

Cllr Simmons had declared an interest in this item but exercised his right to speak and would have then had to leave the meeting for the vote.  However, because that rendered the meeting inquorate with only two eligible voters present, no formal vote could be taken.
It was proposed by Cllr. Simmons that in view of the special nature of the business
about to the transacted, it is advisable in the public interest, as if a member of the  
public were present during the consideration of such business, there would be                                              disclosure to them of exempt information under paras 1 and 11 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972, that the public be temporarily excluded and they were instructed to withdraw.
No further business – Chairman closed the meeting at 10.15 p.m.

PAGE  
1

